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Submission to 

“Draft Louth County Development Contribution Scheme 2016 - 2021”

Deadline of 4pm on Wednesday 3rd August 2016
To be e-mailed to contribscheme@louthcoco.ie
Dear Sir / Madam 

The Dundalk Cycling Alliance (DCA) wants to make comments and proposals on the Louth County Development Contribution Scheme concerning the spending aspects rather than on the finance collection aspects of this scheme. Our submission for spending will be focused on sustainable transport, reducing greenhouse gas emissions and promoting active healthy lifestyles.   
We would like to repeat some of our previous suggestions made to the executive over recent years for spending for connecting, extending and completing the various incomplete existing urban cycleway routes in Dundalk. 

Under your Draft Development Contribution Scheme 2016 – 2021 - APPENDIX 11 PROJECT LISTS “Infrastructure (Roads and Surface Water)”; you have specific projects mentioned such as:  
· Hill Street Bridge, 
· Clanbrassil Street 
· A new link road connection from Hoey’s Lane to Tom Bellew Avenue. 
In contrast to these the references to a “Cycle Network” and “Smarter Travel Initiatives” you are not as specific about the locations or the routes as we would like them to be. Your draft document is very vague regarding specific sustainable transport projects. We ask that this wording in the final document would be much more detailed and descriptive.   
We have for example been making various suggestions to the executive in the recent past for providing the following urban cycle way improvements: 

· Under the Smarter Travel Initiatives we acknowledge your work to date for the cycle route from Omeath on to Newry. We have however advocated that a cycleway is needed that in the long term that would eventually continue from Carlingford to Lordship to Bellurgan and on to the Táin Bridge. - There is still no long term “specific” commitment to “complete” this cycle way route around the peninsula in this document or the County Development Plan; even in the long term. 
· A cycleway is needed from the DKIT and O’Fiaich College down Hoey’s Lane to connect to the inner relief road. - We cannot understand why you want to spend money on a new road connection from Hoey’s Lane to Tom Bellew Avenue. Who is looking for this, is it necessary? Especially while funding is scarce, we believe that the roll out of new urban traffic separated cycle ways particularly to schools is more important and should take priority over this un-necessary new road. 
· A safe cycleway link is required from Stapleton Place to connect to the cycleway on an Bóthar Iarainn We cannot understand why the planners originally omitted placing a condition on Tesco to provide this cycle way connection across their site. Instead we have been given more of these painted lines on the surrounding roads that are disconnected. These cycle lanes are incomplete and stop no where. Why? Let me repeat our opinion, that most young and inexperienced cyclists will be safer and will be encouraged if we provided Dutch standard traffic separated cycle ways instead of these painted cycle lanes. Dundalk needs to achieve the same high number of people cycling as has been achieved with traffic separated cycle routes in Holland and Denmark.   
· Our view is that the cost involved in the Hill Street Bridge removal is un-necessary and will be too expensive. We believe that it should remain as a bridge and that a new road underneath would link to the Ardee Rd or to a future ring road to Xerox. Furthermore there is a Department of Transport policy to use old railway lines as new cycle routes. We should therefore also create a link for cyclists from Xerox, the DKIT, Bóthar Iarainn and the Grammar School “under” Hill Street Bridge via the disused railway line and across the Ardee Rd to Railway Station. This route is straightforward and clear, have a look at it on Google Maps.  The money that has been set aside for the removal of Hill Street Bridge should be kept to be re directed instead into more worthwhile sustainable transport projects.   
· We in the DCA have gone as far as obtaining assistance from the DKIT to prepare spade ready plans, drawings and draft calls for tender documents for a cycleway along the full length of the inner relief road, to connect Xerox, the Finnabar industrial park, the Retail Park, The Avenue Rd roundabout and the Bay Estate. There has been as yet no official feedback or response from the Executive to this proposal either. The roads engineers in the executive have received these plans.   
· As part of a recent 85% EU Intereg Modal Shift funding scheme, we in DCA also proposed to the Executive to link the Train Station Car Park at Icehouse Hill to the Bus Station, to Stapleton Place and the Town Square. Why not add this as the sustainable transport element for the Town Centre and Clanbrassil Street re-development? The DKIT also assisted us in provided draft tender documents with costings in support of this proposal. This route would generate very little controversy since it will have minimal impact on car parking spaces or the narrowing of roads. Why is this cycle way route not being specified in the design brief alongside the main spending for a new Clanbrassil Street?  
· Cycleway connections need to be improved and completed between Schools and Residential areas. We have made proposals to connect the Marist school via St Helena Park to the houses at Ath Lethan beside the Racecourse Rd. There is a policy directive from the Department of Transport to provide plans to connect homes to schools with safe cycle ways. Why was not considered at the early planning stage for the new Marist School? 

· The new Gael Scoil at the Marches needs safe road crossings for cyclists and pedestrians. Again we have been as active as we can in this regard. The roads engineers and the Planning Department are now well aware of our proposals in this regard. Surely this should have been on you spending list in the Draft County Development Contribution Scheme
· There is a need for public signage and maps. We have been making proposals that proper maps and signage be provided at important locations to make people aware of the existing cycle ways and to help visitors to Dundalk to find them. Will there be no funding in 2016 allocated for this important cycle way element either?      
Climate Change is most certainly here. The more frequent and more aggressive storms around the world are upon us. The flooding even here in Ireland is costing people their homes. We have to spend more and more money on flood defences. Our resources are however being increasing directed towards the symptoms of the problem rather than the causes. 
This Draft Louth County Development Contribution Scheme is wrongly in our view more focused on spending for fossil fuel based transport infrastructure than on safe cycle ways. Please see the spending projections for County Louth for 2016 as detailed below: 
	http://localauthorityfinances.com/spending/22/ 

	

	The total income of Louth Co Co for 2016 will be €95.7 million 

	Of this total income, for Goods and Services the income will be €30.97 million 

	Of this the follow are the sources: 

	· Parking fines and charges – 2.1% = €650,370

	· Planning Fees – 0.4% = €123,880

	

	The roads budget for the year of 2016 in County Louth is €18.7 million

	Of this the following is some of the money to be spent:  

	· Road safety and Promotion – 1% = €187,000

	· Car Parking - 0.8% = €149,600

	· Traffic Management – 0.4% = €74,800
· Support to Roads Capital Program – 0.7% = €130.900


When assessing the priorities in a community or a society it is often useful to examine where and for what purpose the money is being spent. It’s obvious from the above figures just how low a priority Dundalk/ Louth are giving to providing Cycle Ways. It is very frustrating to us that there is no little public money being spent on measures to avoid further climate chaos.  
What portion of any of this income or spending under this new County Development Contribution Scheme will be directed for any of our proposed projects above? Will we in Louth blindly accelerate faster in contributing to climate change or shall we change direction for a low carbon transport system?  

REQUEST We therefore ask that you spend less money on un-necessary new roads or new car parks 

REQUEST We appeal to you to spend a much larger portion of the funding on providing a safe, sustainable low carbon transport infrastructure that will encourage more of us to cycle.  
We repeat our REQUEST previously made in our Submission to the Draft Louth County Development Plan 2015 – 2021 on the 17th December 2014. Policy Proposal
“To be more active in seeking alternative sources of funding for cycle ways from National and European sources and from special levies from private developments” 

Yours Sincerely 
Ollan Herr
Dundalk Cycling Alliance 
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